
 
 
 
 
 
 

Until the day we are able to meet here again, remember: You will 
always belong here.
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MISSION STATEMENT
Kitchen 8 is an alumnae organization comprised of residents, past and 
present, of these halls, our scholarship recipients, and other supporters 

of Mrs. Watkins's tradition. As the official keepers of her legacy, we 
endeavor to provide a community of support for previous, current, and 
future residents through mentorship, charitable contributions through 

the Elizabeth Miller Watkins Memorial Scholarship Fund with the 
Greater Kansas City Community Foundation, staying informed of the 

condition of Watkins and Miller Scholarship Halls and striving to follow 
her example of compassion and selflessness.

JOIN US
Give back, with gratitude for Mrs. Watkins's gift to you. We are an all-

volunteer group and there are no fees to join or belong. Whether you live 
near or far from KU, there are ways you can help with our work of 

supporting the residents of Watkins and Miller Halls and providing 
scholarships to financially needy young women at KU.



 
PRESIDENT'S 

PANTRY
 

     A warm hello to all of you! To say that this past year threw me for a loop would be a great 
understatement! Just like you, I’ve struggled with the side effects of living in a pandemic: stress, 
anxiety, boredom, isolation, exhaustion, and grief. My usual comforts and routines, like our annual 
gatherings, were not available to take my mind off things. Sometimes a virtual meeting just doesn’t 
cut it. 
     Through it all, K8 learned to adapt where we could to continue carrying out our mission of 
supporting the women of KU. Scholarships were still awarded, and we did our best to connect with 
this year’s residents in Watkins and Miller Halls. Our virtual New Women event featured our 
redesigned New Woman Booklet (see more information later in this newsletter), and individually 
wrapped cookies (a necessary requirement to follow KU’s new pandemic safety protocols). Our 
celebration in honor of Elizabeth Miller Watkins’s January 21st birthday (160 this year!) first had to 
be delayed because the start of the residents’ Spring semester was delayed until February. Like our 
New Women event in the Fall, we delivered wrapped cookies to the halls, this time frosted sugar 
cookies decorated in our usual lilac color scheme. They seemed to be a big hit with the residents! 
Each Hall received gifts in honor of EMW from their “wish list.” Miller requested a new vacuum 
cleaner and more forks (I remember the constant shortage!). Watkins requested a Roku player and 
new pots and pans. Everyone seemed well pleased with the new items. We hope they will make life 
around the Halls just a little bit nicer.
     I am also proud of our efforts to support the residents as they moved back in for Fall semester. 
With your thoughtful contributions we were able to provide a care package for each resident as a 
“Welcome Back to the Hall” gift. Please see the article later in this newsletter for more details!
     I must take a moment to thank our Campus Coordinators for all their help this year with our 
events. Numerous times they delivered goodies to the halls and joined in on Zoom calls. Another big 
thanks to Norma Hoagland, who has been my right-hand lady this past year helping me keep 
everything straight. 
     Above all, I am in awe of our residents and scholarship recipients. They show great determination 
and dedication to their education, not letting the pandemic get in the way of their future. The 
restrictions make their situation extra stressful, but they are rising above it all and succeeding! They 
are there for each other, and we hope to be there for them as well!
     I hope from the bottom of my heart to be together will you all in person next year. Looking forward 
to our April 24th virtual meeting, but until then, Rock Chalk Jayhawk, and Lilac Lane Love to all! 
 
Paula Wrigley
Kitchen 8 President
 



2021 K8 PROGRAM: Votes for Women!
 

In our continuing effort to keep alumnae, residents, and 
scholarship recipients safe, for the first time ever, Kitchen 8 

will hold an entirely virtual Annual Meeting and Awards 
Recognition! 

 
We invite you to join us on April 24th at 10 AM for the 2021 

Annual Meeting Program, titled "Votes for Women!" celebrating 
101 years since the passage of the 19th Amendment, 

guaranteeing women the right to vote. Link will be available on 
our website (www.kitchen8.org) the day prior to the meeting.

 
Dr. Sarah Bell of the Watkins History Museum will join us to 

give her presentation on the history of the Suffrage Movement. 
Originally scheduled to present at the 2020 Annual Meeting, we 
are delighted that she was able to reschedule and join us this 

year for our virtual meeting!
 2021 KITCHEN 8 ANNUAL MEETING
 

BUSINESS MEETING
PROGRAM BY DR. SARAH BELL
ELIZABETH MILLER WATKINS 
MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP 
AWARD PRESENTATION  
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WATKINS REPORT

     Entering into the 11th month of the pandemic there is much to reflect on and be grateful 
for. Reflecting on relationships that were strengthened due to the difficulty have been a 
particularly sweet gift. Personally, my roommate and I quickly became close in the fall of 
2020 due to the pure quantity of hours spent Zooming, studying, and simply talking 
together. I know this has been a similar situation for many in the hall to take time to enjoy 
those most near. This also means there is more joy in meeting a new resident for the first 
time as random encounters are harder to come by. It has made the beginning of fall and 
spring semester into special treats. 
 
     Watkins has also had its fun with Zooming, starting the Spring of 2020, and we continue 
to find ways to make it enjoyable with icebreakers and games. It is wonderful to remember 
not just what 2020 took away, but also gave. Reaching people across the world wasn’t 
impossible before, but the need to go remote made it easy for me to join a women’s group 
based in, wait for it, Mexico City! It has made the world small enough to fit inside our 
humble house on Lilac Lane. 
 
     The year 2020 has also been tough. Zoom fatigue, isolation, and endless cancellations 
are draining. Watkins folks have been tough to brave the circumstances and consistently 
reach out when they need help emotionally, mentally, or academically. Although we are all 
excited for scholarship hall olympics, the winter formal, and cereal night to begin again, 
there is much to love in the here and now. 
 
- Liz Arends, Sophomore, Alumni Co-Chair
 

Three perspectives on what Hall life is like in a pandemic:



     It’s no surprise that these last couple of semesters have been tough on everyone in the 
scholarship hall community. It was a year of hardship and disappointments. However, the shining 
gem for my year (2020) was Watkins. Watching all of our residents come together with support and 
love has made me so proud to be a part of this community as Historian.
 
     Many changes have occurred these last few semesters. One of the most shocking for us was the 
movement of the beds back into our rooms. While it was odd to get used to, it almost feels normal 
now. The sleeping porches (now renamed the “study porches”) are filled with desks rather than 
bunks. Some of us miss the curtains that kept the sleeping areas completely dark while others are 
happy to sleep in their own rooms.
 
     One thing that hasn’t changed is the Watkins spirit. Our residents have done an amazing job 
throughout all of the transition and uncertainty. While following social distancing rules, our residents 
can still be found laughing in the living room and studying together. Even the smell of dinner fills the 
hall in the evening. These little things are what keep us going. Moving forward into the 2021 spring 
semester, we hope that this year will be filled with warmth and community.
 
- Lily Warner, Junior, Watkins Historian
 
 What a way to end out my senior year at Watkins Hall! For starters, having to leave my home so 
early in March was a struggle for everyone, but we managed to stay connected. With perseverance 
from both my residents and other Schol Hallers, we were able to create safety rules and policies with 
Housing to continue to live in our homes away from home. Despite these measures and odds, getting 
to meet the new residents and having them be involved has continued strong. 
 
 A lot of our normal events have had to change this year. Our Heaven and Hell party was instead 
an In-hall movie night and dance floor. Despite no food being allowed to be eaten in common spaces, 
we still had fun dancing and sharing ghost stories. Spontaneous movie nights also helped keep 
morale in the hall high, as well as craft nights where we show each other the things we’re making!
 
 We’ve tried virtual events too including a mystery game via Zoom with our siblings at Battenfeld, 
pretending to be cowboys solving a murder. We adapted our normal events like Winter Well Wishings 
to let people zoom into our physical events, and use technology to make just as funny skits as 
previous years. This spring, we’re still doing a blend of virtual and physical events and spontaneous 
trips. Hearty party was just done in celebration for Valentine's Day, and we are in the works of a 
Cabaret, since Coffee House talent show night at GP will not occur. I saw this year that we really 
focused on making events for Watkins people and creating a deeper trust between residents. 
 
 The one thing for me, both as president and as a college student, that has kept me so connected 
to my Watkins people was Dungeons and Dragons! I got so many residents involved and wanting to 
learn about the game, and got people to create bonds with each other. For some, including myself, it 
has been the one thing I looked forward to every few weeks.
 
 I’ve seen so many of my residents persevere and really keep themselves active on campus, off 
campus, and in the hall to try and create some form of normalcy in their lives. I’m glad that I could 
live my last year in this beautiful and welcoming home away from home as I move towards greater 
things in life. 
 
-Hanah Glimpse, Senior, Watkins President 2019-2021 
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MILLER REPORT

     Hello, my name is Kathy Martinez Reynaga and I am the Alumni Chair for Miller Hall this year. 
This year has been full of firsts for Miller Hall and our Lilac Lane Sweethearts are still thriving 
into the Spring semester.
 
     I have lived in Miller Hall for 5 semesters so far and I have loved every minute of it. Although 
these unprecedented times can be difficult, having a loving and supportive community here at 
Miller has been essential to keeping smiles all around.
 
     I hope you all enjoy a look at how Miller is operating this year and hearing from some of our 
Executive Board and how they have been!
 
     Miller Life has adapted, so all of our residents can live safely, while still maintaining the 
Miller community together. One of the biggest changes Miller has seen is having our beds in our 
study rooms. We must wear masks in the Hall if we are outside our personal rooms. The 
Sleeping Porch has been changed into a Study Porch to accommodate all the desks which can 
no longer fit in personal rooms.
 
     For the Kitchen situation, we have switched to having only independent kitchens as shared 
food is not allowed for safety reasons. Kitchen assignments are also divided by room numbers 
with an average of 2-3 rooms per kitchen. At the very end of the Fall semester, KU Housing 
permitted eating within the kitchens. Only one resident can eat at a time, and is the only person 
allowed in the kitchen, until they are done and have disinfected their eating area.
 
     This has been an evolving situation, but as always Millerites persevere as a community!
 
-Kathy Martinez Reynaga, Alumni Chair 

Three perspectives on what Hall life is like in a pandemic:



Left: Desks lined up in the "study porch." Center: A masked Jayhawk at 
KU Memorial Union. Right: Safety signs in a hallway at Miller.

 Hi! My name is Alyssa Salas and I’m a junior studying Human Biology with a 
concentration in Anthropology, as well as a minor in History. I am currently the Sports 
Chair, as well as the Health and Wellness Chair, and the O-Team chair. I usually handle 
all the sports updates, both on our Jayhawk Athletics, as well as any other team the 
house is interested in! I also make sure each resident knows about the health services 
and pandemic guidelines for the KU community, so we are all keeping each other safe!
 
 I’ve had a wonderful five semesters here in Miller! This is a place we can truly call 
our home away from home. There is always someone willing to talk to you or go with you 
to games (pre-COVID, of course), as well as just be there as a friend. That is truly an 
unmatched and unique experience that Miller brings to my college experience! 
 
-Alyssa Salas, Sports, Health and Wellness, & O-Team Chair
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 My name is Hannah Jones and I am the Community Service Chair in Miller. I am 
a sophomore majoring in Social Work and minor in Global and International Studies. 
This is my fourth semester living in Miller and it has been a great experience. I have 
loved making friends with people from all backgrounds and having a community that 
really feels like home. As Community Service Chair this year I have been able to 
promote service events around campus and plan community service for Miller 
residents. Fall semester we wrote letters to the elderly in a local nursing home to 
bring some joy during the pandemic.
 
-Hannah Jones, Community Service Chair



A "NEW" NEW WOMAN 
BOOKLET

     A big Kitchen 8 THANK YOU needs to go to Kaitlin Neill, a Watkins resident 
from 2013-17.  Our New Woman Booklet has been through many changes 
since its inception in about 2000.  It was time to update and make the booklet 
timeless, so it wouldn’t have to be reprinted every year.  Kaitlin took on this 
challenge around her duties as a teacher in Topeka, Kansas.  The end product 
was beautiful.  Elena Wahbeh, Watkins resident 1971-73, volunteered to use 
her professional discount for the printing, so she also deserves a thank you!  
This is one of our most important outreach tools, as this booklet makes 
Elizabeth’s life and legacy accessible, inspirational, and so much more real to 
our residents.  Thank you to Kaitlin and Elena!  
 
     In addition to historical pictures of the halls, Elizabeth, and Jabez Watkins, 
the booklet includes a brief biography of EMW, an introduction to Kitchen 8, 
information about our scholarship, "The Vision of Mrs. Watkins," a copy of her 
personal creed, and sheet music to "My Sweetheart of Lilac Lane."
 
By Norma Hoagland



DELIVERIES FROM THE HEART
To welcome the residents of Watkins and Miller back 
to their home-away-from-home on campus, K8 
organized care packages to be delivered the first week 
of classes. But, like everything else in 2020, these care 
packages were different from the kinds you might 
normally think of. 

To help the residents stay safe in their community-
living setting, each student received a few disposable 
masks and a bottle of hand sanitizer. Each room got a 
box of tissues, and each hall got a brand-new forehead 
scanner thermometer as well as a pulse oximeter to 
monitor blood oxygen levels in case someone should 
get sick. I was also able to get 2 tubs of disinfecting 
wipes for each hall. They were still in short supply at 
the time, so I was happy to find them! Above: Supplies ready to 

package. Left: One hall's 
goodie bags ready to go. 
Below: Welcome tags



Care packages, continued

In addition to the health and safety 
items, there were the usual snacks, 
both savory and sweet, and a few 
fun items like some Play-Doh and 
colored gel pens. 
 
Once the bags were prepared, the 
Campus Coordinators made the 
deliveries to the halls. Not long 
afterward, notes of thanks came in 
from the halls.
 

None of this would have been possible 
without the generous support we received 
from our members. Within just a few days of 
putting out our request for donations, we had 
enough contributions to get the project off 
the ground. Thank you to all that contributed, 
and thank you to Ali Zayas for helping with 
the shopping!
 
By Paula Wrigley
 

Above: Watkins residents receiving 
their bags. Left: Thank you note from 
Watkins residents.



FORECAST SAYS: 
CARD SHOWERS FOR THE BIRTHDAY GIRL!
     So many of our alumnae know Roselyn Skonberg George!  Roselyn lived in 
Watkins 1945-48.  She has been an active and lovingly contributing member of 
Kitchen 8 for many years!  Whether it was contributing articles for our 
Newsletter, attending Annual Meetings or reading Scholarship Applications, we 
could always count on Roselyn!  For the past two years, she’s been unable to 
attend our April meetings, but stays busy with audio books and knitting.  She’s 
gotten her COVID-19 vaccinations, so hopes to be allowed to have guests soon. 
  
     Roselyn had her 94th birthday on January 20, 2021.  Her daughter, Susan 
George Phillips, asked Kitchen 8 members to send her cards for her special day.  
Hilary Wanke posted a note on our website and through email.  
 
     With the pandemic, daughter Susan has not been able to visit her mother, but 
they FaceTime every night.  Susan hoped getting cards would brighten up 
Roselyn’s birthday, since her family could not be with her.  
 
     Well, good for us!  Kitchen 8 members helped make Roselyn’s Birthday turn 
into a week-long celebration!  Susan reports Roselyn estimates she got at least 
100 cards.  Every evening, as they would FaceTime, Roselyn would read each 
card to Susan and tell her which Hall the sender lived in and what years, and 
where they live now.  All of the love Roselyn showered on us all these years was 
returned!  Happy Birthday, Roselyn!! 
 
By Norma Hoagland

Roselyn 
surrounded by her 

cards.



SISTERS
WE HAVE LOST

We would like to extend K8's heartfelt sympathy to all of these families who have lost a loved 
one.  Sadly, we don’t always know when a sister passes away, but we always care.
 
DONNA LEE JONES BRANDT
 
Donna lived in Watkins 1950-52.  She married her 
sweetheart, David, between semesters of their sophomore 
year on January 20, 1952.  They both graduated from KU in 
1954.  Donna accompanied her husband through 30 years 
in the USAF, 14 years of missionary service with Campus 
Crusade for Christ and Gideon ministry.  They had 65 
wonderful years together, even after her paralysis from a 
brain aneurysm in May of 1998.  They lived in Austin, Texas.  
She is survived by her husband David and three children: David III, Deanna and Duane.  
 
MARILYN COFFELT
 
Marilyn was from Samantha, Kansas and lived in the Halls, 
beginning in 1954.  She later received her Masters from Fort Hays.  
A child psychologist in the Lakewood, CO schools, she later moved 
to Alamosa, CO, an area she dearly loved.  She married Alan 
Applegate in 1996 and they moved to Roswell, NM.  She worked
there for the New Mexico Children, Youth and Families Department.  
Once retired, she enjoyed her hobby of gardening, "both eatables 
and flowers.”  Her husband, Alan, lovingly provided this information 
about her, as she wanted no obituary.  As requested, Marilyn’s son 
Clayton spread her ashes over the sand dunes near Alamosa, the 
area she loved.  Alan also said “I do miss her smile.”  



DONORS
Thank you to our

Thank you for your efforts to support the 
mission of Kitchen 8 & the EMW Memorial 

Scholarship as together we promote the legacy 
of Elizabeth Miller Watkins



Hello to all my Lilac Lane Sisters!
 
As with every other segment of life this year, Kitchen 8 has had pandemic challenges, too!  Thank you to all 
of you who helped us continue our goals of reaching out to our current residents of Watkins and Miller Halls 
and awarding our Elizabeth Miller Watkins Memorial Scholarships!  I love getting your notes along with 
donations, sharing your experiences while living in the halls.  I even got a good recipe along with a donation 
this year, from Phyllis Bock, who lived in Miller 1971-72!  (available upon request!)
 
Our President, Paula Wrigley, met the challenge of how to interface with our current residents while 
observing their pandemic rules.  Thank you to all our members who helped us provide COVID-19 Care Kits, 
supply New Woman Booklets and Treats, and pay for the All-Hall Photos.  We give a large photo reprint to 
each Hall for Elizabeth’s Birthday.  Another source of donations sadly came with the death of Supreme Court 
Justice Ruth Bader Ginsberg.  Several of our members made donations in her honor.  Thank you to everyone 
who cared and shared.   
 
With donations of $3,392.52 this year, we felt it was prudent to forego printing and mailing a magazine this 
year.  Your K8 Board decided to send out a postcard alerting our members to our 2021 Annual Meeting and 
Scholarship Awards (by Zoom this year) and asking alumnae to register on our website. 
 
A short review of K8 income and expenses is provided with this report.  All K8 records are on QuickBooks.
 
The Elizabeth Miller Watkins Memorial Scholarship Fund began 2020 with $1,521,996.74.  After giving 
grants of $68,000 during 2020, the End of Year balance was $1,665,934.72.  Contributions given to the 
EMWMS fund during 2020 totaled $2,720.00.  
 
Please remember Kitchen 8 and our mission to keep Elizabeth’s legacy alive during 2021.  Both the K8 fund 
and the EMWMS Fund are tax-deductible.  You may give by credit card on our website, via PayPal, or by 
sending a check to: Norma Hoagland, K8 Treasurer, P.O. Box 1543, Lawrence, KS 66044.
 
It takes money to hold events and supply outreach to the current residents of Watkins and Miller Halls.  
Give, as you are able, with gratitude for Elizabeth’s foresight and monetary gift to you by way of Watkins and 
Miller Halls!  
 
Respectfully submitted,
Norma Decker Hoagland, Watkins 1969-71
Kitchen 8 Treasurer

TREASURER'S 
REPORT



Kitchen 8 2020 Yearly Report
Beginning Balance (as of 1-1-2020)                     $8,447.63

 
Income:  Total Donations                             $3,392.52

 
Total Available Funds                                          $11,840.15

 
Expenses: 2020 Magazine                                4,264.23
   Address Rehab                                    423.00
   Post Office Box Rental                        106.00
   EMW BD                                              285.31
   New Woman Event                              352.57
   COVID Care Kits                                1,085.15
                 Transfer to EMWMS Fund                     50.00
Total Expenditures                                                $6,566.26

 
Ending Bank Balance (as of 12-31-2020)              $5,273.89

 
Treasurer’s records are on QuickBooks, all supporting documents available.

Respectfully Submitted,
Norma Decker Hoagland

K8 Treasurer

Kitchen 8 Board Members
President Paula (Hopkins) Wrigley, M 03-08 president@kitchen8.org

Vice President Elizabeth (Ervin) Boman, W 70-74 vicepresident@kitchen8.org
Secretary Alexis (Bannwarth) Zayas, W 02-06 membership@kitchen8.org

Treasurer Norma Decker Hoagland, W 69-71 treasurer@kitchen8.org
Historian Open Position

Web Chair Hilary Wanke, W 01-03 website@kitchen8.org
EMW Memorial Scholarship Fund Advisory Chair Valentine Baumann, W 03-05 

advisory@kitchen8.org
EMW Scholarship Selection Committee Co-Chairs Nancy (Archer) Rehkamp, W 70-74, Kayla 

Wegley, M 14-18 scholarship@kitchen8.org
Lizzie's Legacies Coordinator Open Position

K8 Newsletter Coordinator Abby Olcese, W 07-10 communications@kitchen8.org
Mentoring Co-Coordinators Cathie (Fuller) Miller, W 70-73, Sarah Greenup, W 08-12

Watkins Campus Co-Coordinators Camille (Icenogle) Olcese, W 71-74, Kaitlin Neill, W 13-17
Miller Campus Co-Coordinators Judy (Johnson) Neibaum, M58-61, Leigh Ann Massey, M06-08

 
If you have any interest in becoming an active Board Member, please reach out to Paula.





WE CAN'T WAIT 
TO SEE YOU!

JOIN US FOR OUR 
FIRST EVER VIRTUAL 

ANNUAL MEETING 
AND AWARDS 
CELEBRATION

 
SATURDAY, APRIL 

24TH, 2021
10:00 AM (CENTRAL)

 
LINK WILL BE POSTED TO THE WEBSITE ON THE 23RD


